
  

 

 
MRCMC General Membership Meeting Minutes 

 
Date:  May 3, 2017 
Members Present: Dennis Albee, Art Beogle, Luther Bitler, Ron Brewer, Gary Brookhouse,  Brent Coyne, Karl Eckerle, 
Greg Gavit, Jerry Hahnfeld, Chris Hawkins, Bob Hill, Herman Huebner, Steve Linley, Ken McNurlen, Mike Nentwig,  
John Poma, Jim Pozenel, Al Quick, Brad Wolfgang, Steve Zahm, Mike Wentworth, Mike Currer, Gene Moyar.   
 
 
Visitors Present: Paul B, Gene Moyer 
 
Ken McNurlen called the meeting to order at 7:30PM 

       
1. The minutes from last month’s meeting were accepted as printed in the newsletter.     
2. The visitors and new members attending this month’s meeting were introduced.  Paul has lots of previous R/C 

experience.  Mike Wentworth recently joined the club.  Welcome visitors and new members! 
3. The treasurer’s report was given and accepted.   Payments for last month include Consumers Power and a new 

seat for the Scag mower.    
4. For the people who have not already paid their club dues for 2017, they are past due and should be paid as soon as 

possible.  AMA dues for 2017 are also due.  Several club members have not yet paid their AMA, or club dues for 
2017.   

5. Jerry discussed the club build project.  There were 20 people who purchased Sig four-star-20 kits, and 10 
completed airplanes were at the airfield on April 29th to partake in their maiden flight.  Even with the breezy 
conditions, all flights were successful.  Roger and Brian from Roger’s hobby were on hand to judge the planes 
and hand out awards.  Everyone received an award.  Many thanks go out to Roger and Brian for supporting the 
club during this project.  Remember to support your local hobby shop.  Jerry wrote an article about the club build 
project and sent it to Model Aviation magazine.  This project was deemed to be a big success.  The club will 
discuss later if another club build project should occur this coming winter, or if we should wait a year or two.     

6. There was some discussion again regarding setting up a First Person View racing course for drones.     
7. Spring cleanup day was discussed.  It took place on Saturday morning, April 29th.  There was an excellent turnout 

of club members to help spruce up the field.  Steve Zahm used the tractor to repair the ruts in the driveway.  
Several other people cut back brush and encroaching trees, and generally spruced up the field.  There is a new 
windsock installed at the field.  The weather vanes have been repaired, and the flag pole is in the process of being 
repaired.  Several new airplane stands have been built, and at least one other is in the process of being repaired.     

8. The club has a facebook site, thanks to Steve Zahm.  To join the facebook group, go to Facebook and search for 
Midland R/c Modelers Club (Mrcmc).   

9. Jerry Hahnfeld discussed the club’s Gold Leader Club status.  This is a distinction the AMA awards to clubs that 
meet certain criteria.  The MRCMC has been a gold leader club for approximately 15 years.  Jerry discussed the 
requirements to become a gold leader club.  He will submit the application again this year to renew the club’s 
“Gold Leader” status.   

10. There was discussion regarding an informational brochure for new members, or the general public.  Such a 
brochure was produced many years ago but is now out of date.  Greg offered to update the brochure and print out 
copies to keep at the airfield.   

11. Karl announced that flight training will begin Monday, May 8th and run every Monday throughout the summer 
from 5:30-8:30.  This is an opportunity for new people to learn to fly, or to get help with setting up an airplane or 
get questions answered.   
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12. Saturday, May 6th is a pancake breakfast at the EAA building.  Several club members are asked to come help park 
airplanes.  NOTE:  The MRCMC club helps the EAA with pancake breakfasts, and in turn, the EAA allows the 
club to use their building for meetings.   

13. The next three club meetings will take place at the field.  The club will supply hot dogs and members can bring a 
dish to pass if they wish.  The cookout will begin at 6:00 with the general membership meeting at 7:30.     

14. The schedule of events was discussed.  It is listed below. 
·  May 6 – Pancake breakfast at EAA building 
·  June 10 – Electric Fly (Don and Steve Zahm) 
·  July 15 – Mid Michigan fun fly (Mt. Pleasant helicopter club) 
·  Aug 12 – Fun fly at club field (Jerry Hahnfeld) 
·  Aug 20 – Club picnic  
·  Sept 9  - Swap meet at MRCMC field 
·  Sept 9 – Pancake breakfast at EAA building 
·  Sept 10 – Club airshow 
·  Sept 30 – Float Fly (Tentative – Bob Hill investigating) 
·  Oct 28 – Fall field cleanup 

15. Jerry gave a safety talk to the club.  This is something that is done every year in the spring, and it a requirement to 
“Gold Leader” club status.   

16. For show and tell, Mike brought out a new Sig Cadet.  It’s an ARF and he will fly the plane this summer.   
17. A gentleman brought out a bunch of R/C airplanes and equipment that were from his dad.  He donated the stuff to 

the club and members were offered to take/buy the equipment after the meeting.   
18. Ken closed the meeting at 8:30. 

 
Minutes respectfully submitted by Greg Gavit on May 5th, 2017.   
 
 

Link to an Article on Pilot Disorientation 

http://www.airspacemag.com/military-aviation/the-disorient-express-474780/ 
 
 
 

Four Star build and Maiden Flight Day 
By: Jerry Hahnfeld 

While the summers in mid-Michigan are glorious, the flying season for the Midland R/C Modelers is painfully 
short and winter seems to last forever.  An annual snow fly and monthly indoor flying ease some of the 
frustration, but we still look for ways to keep members engaged and interested.  It isn’t that many years ago that 
winter meant building season (as reflected in the name of our club) but we now have many members who have 
only flown ARFs, RTFs, or even Bind-n-Flys.  After huddling with our local hobby shop (Roger’s Hobby 
Center in Saginaw) and talking to a downstate club that has sponsored group builds, our club decided to try a 
winter build project for the first time.  After lots of research and analysis, the club decided to try Sig’s Four Star 
20, a 48” wingspan low wing sport plane perfectly suited to electric power.  We pitched it to the club, and 
Roger’s sweetened the deal with a quantity discount.  We were pleasantly surprised when twenty members, 
about 1/3 of our membership, committed to buying a kit and participating.  Our only requirement was that 
everyone start from the same kit.  We scheduled biweekly build sessions that were very useful for first-time 
builders as well as provided a great forum for the exchange of ideas and building tips.  Each builder was free to 
build their personal plane as mild or wild as their imagination would take them. 

Building progressed nicely throughout the winter months.  Only a couple of our members built the plane in 
seclusion.  Some were regular participants in the biweekly build sessions, and almost all of them freely 
exchanged ideas and tips.  Of course, there were a few who never managed to get the kit out of the box.  These 
folks all thought they had a valid excuse, but some of us are skeptical.  In the end, about half of the planes were 



  

 

built essentially stock.  Popular modifications included hatch locations and motor mounts.  Electric motors 
reflected the choices that are available to modelers today.  In fact, there was no motor that powered more than 
two of the finished planes.  One die-hard traditionalist even built the plane with .25 glow power.  Prop sizes 
were also all over the map, from the recommended 9X6 to 11X7.  The modelers who decided to bash their kit 
showed an incredible range of design and innovation.  For instance, wings ranged from a 44” clipped wing to a 
plane with removable wing tip extenders spanning 65”.  Wing tips, tail surfaces and control surfaces were 
widely modified, and dihedral was also varied.  The cockpits ranged from stock to open cockpit, and cockpit 
location was varied both forward and back.  The most radical bash was a double fuselage model built from two 
kits that also can be configured to use only one fuselage and a standard wing. 

To top off the build, the club decided to have a Maiden Flight Day on April 29.  Pilots were asked to hold off on 
their maiden flight until we could all celebrate together.  Although the day was typical for Michigan in April 
with temps in the 50s, lots of clouds and a steady breeze, we had a great turnout. The owners of Roger’s Hobby 
Center were on hand to award prizes in multiple categories ranging from “most radical bash” to “farthest from 
complete.”  Each winner received a gift certificate to Roger’s.   Then an amazing thing happened.  All of the 
planes not only made it into the air successfully but also flew well.  This is a testament to the solid design of the 
Four Star and indicates that this airframe can tolerate significant modification.  The build was a great success, 
generating a lot of buzz in our club and providing a lot of interaction among members.  In addition, we have 
members who learned how to build (and repair) a quality model.  This build was our first but is unlikely to be 
the last.  Kudos also to Roger’s for their encouragement and support throughout the build. 

 

 



  

 

EAA Breakfast Pictures 

 

 



  

 

 


